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When I originally opened my
archery shop in the late
60’s the timing was perfect.

I lived in a rural area where many
people bowhunted and the interest in
competitive field and target archery
was on the upswing. Shortly after my
shop opened the compound bow was
legalized for hunting in Pennsylvania
and the market exploded and I was
the only archery shop for 60 miles in
any direction. 

My wife and I worked hard to out-
fit our customers properly and ser-
vice what we sold. In those days bow

failures were common and we prided
ourselves in keeping our customers
shooting even if it meant taking a set
of new limbs off of a bow in inventory
until I could get replacement limbs
from the factory. 

I never gave any consideration to
possible competition. I wasn’t over
confident, I was naïve or to put it sim-
ply I was too dumb to know better. It
wasn’t that I just didn’t worry about it;
I never even thought about it!
Suddenly my bubble burst when sev-
eral full line sporting goods stores and
a major big box retailer in my area

started to offer a selection of archery
equipment. To make matters worse
two private archery shops and a cou-
ple of basement catalog operations
cropped up as well.   

To say I was stunned would have
been an understatement, I thought
my world was crashing down around
me and I didn’t know how to react.
The only thing I knew to do was to
keep providing my customers the ser-
vice to which they had become
accustomed and pay more attention
to the details of running my business.
I knew I had to make every penny
count and fight to maintain my piece
of the archery market. 

Although I am sure my wife
thought I was crazy I decided to
increase my inventory. I wanted peo-
ple to be overwhelmed when they
came into the shop and I wanted to
be able to satisfy any customer
request for equipment. Admittedly
the volume of different items avail-
able was not nearly as great at that
time as it is today but it was still a
huge challenge. I wanted my shop to
be the one people thought of when
they thought of archery equipment. 

I also recognized the need to pro-
mote the shop once people came
through the doors so I focused on set-
ting up attractive displays that made
my customers aware of all of the new
products that were constantly com-
ing on the market. I was striving to
create the impression that my shop
was where the action was and we

Major Big Box stores such as a Dick’s offer a complete line of sporting goods including
archery. For that reason they help get many people intersted in archery who may have
come in shopping for camping gear or team sports equipment. However a store like
Dick’s can’t provide the depth of inventory or have the in-house expertise required to
set-up and service equipment to the same degree as the independent archery pro shop.
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knew about all the latest develop-
ments. 

While I was doing a brisk busi-
ness I wanted to make that fact obvi-
ous to the customer in an attempt to
create a “must buy here and must buy
now” atmosphere. I installed a large
overhead shelf along one wall of the
shop and after I unpacked my incom-
ing bows I placed the empty boxes on
that overhead shelf and hung large
tags from each one with notes in large
lettering like, Hold, Sold or On Lay-A-
Way. Customers noticed the boxes
and quite often I would hear some-
one say, “Hey these things are really
selling, I’m putting some money
down on one today to make sure I get
one.”  You might laugh but it worked.
I also ran “maintenance ads” in the
local papers to keep our shop’s name
constantly in the public eye. 

Although my wife and I were
shooting on the competitive circuit
we had kept that activity separate
from our business. That all changed
when competition reared its ugly
head and I started to hand out busi-

ness cards at the shoots and kept a
box of archery gear for sale in my car
trunk as well. I arranged to do semi-
nars at the public library on
bowhunting and I took a booth at any
sports show within my geographical
area to gain exposure.

My wife thought I really lost it
when I decided to approach stores
located outside of my immediate area
that had added archery equipment to
their inventory and offered to sell
them equipment at wholesale prices.
I combined the additional volume
those sales generated with my own
inventory needs and approached dis-
tributors about volume discounts
and also went direct to the manufac-
turers when possible. Not only did I
make a profit on those “wholesales”
sales but by lowering my unit cost I
increased my shop’s profit margin.

However, the biggest and most
unexpected lesson I learned came
when I realized that the competition I
had initially dreaded was actually
generating business for me. More and
more people kept showing up at my
shop that had purchased equipment
elsewhere. Some required service,
some had purchased the wrong
equipment and others were just frus-
trated with the lack of knowledge they
found at most of my competition’s
stores. At some time or another every
customer that had done business
elsewhere would say, “I was new to
archery and I didn’t know about your
shop but I am shopping here from

now on,” or words to that effect.
Although things were not always
smooth the one thing I never did was
let the fear of competition change the
way I did business and I never got
into a price war. I didn’t want to be the
cheapest place in town; I wanted to
be the best. I knew what we were
doing was right when one day I over-
heard a customer tell someone he
had brought with him into the shop,
“This place gets busy and sometimes
you have to wait. They are not the
cheapest but when they wait on you
they treat you like you are the only
customer they have and their service
is second to none.”  What I took from
my experience was that when faced
with competition it is critical that you
do not focus on the competition’s
business but rather stay focused on
your own business. 

About four years ago I stopped in
at a well known sporting good busi-
ness located several hours from my
home. The store was buzzing about a
new big box store that was due to
move into the area. The owner and
the entire sales staff radiated doom
and gloom and worse they were talk-
ing to customers about their compe-
tition and indicated they did not
know how they could remain in busi-
ness. I made several trips to the same
store over the next several months
and witnessed decreasing employee
morale, reduced inventory and
unkempt conditions. Six months after
the new big box store opened this

Circle 116 on Response Card

No one likes to see competition and a Grand Opening sign such as this one is sure to
cause some archery retailers’ stomachs to turn. As painful as it is to accept, competition
can actually be good for many businesses. However it is necessary for the business
owner to focus their frustration internally and strive to improve their business practices
and in turn strengthen their overall business presence in the community.
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once super sporting goods store
closed it doors. Did the big box store
drive them out of business?  No, they
drove themselves out of business. The
ironic part of the story is that within
one year of their closing in view of
what they saw as unbeatable compe-
tition a new sporting goods store
opened up in the shadow of the big
box store and it is presently enjoying a
flood of business. 

ArrowTrade talked recently to
Dale Raulerson, owner of Center Shot
Archery located in Sarasota, Florida
who found himself in a similar situa-
tion several years ago. “I had a Dick’s
Sporting Goods come into a shopping
center about eight miles from my
store and I told my wife we would
probably go out of business,”
explained Raulerson. “A short time
later a sporting goods wholesaler
opened up about three miles away
and I thought we were dead for sure.
Soon I found new customers coming
through my door that had purchased
equipment at one of those other
stores. While those stores had some
equipment they did not have a wide
selection of archery equipment or the
expertise to set up or service that
equipment. My competitors were get-
ting people into the sport of archery
but could not satisfy their need for
knowledge or their desire to see the
latest gear and find out what was new.
The closer store actually increased
the physical traffic past my door giv-
ing me more exposure and both of
them were developing a new pool of
customers for me.”

Barry Morgan, Owner of Freedom
Archery located in East Freedom,
Pennsylvania is facing a similar chal-
lenge as you read this column. “I can
almost look out of my back window
and watch the new Super Wal-Mart
being built,” Morgan laughed.
“Customer’s keep asking me what I
am going to do when they open?  I tell
them I am going to go over to the
store and introduce myself to the staff
in the sporting goods department,
drop off some business cards and tell
them to send over any customers that
need something they don’t have or a
service they can’t provide. As far as I
can see the commercial value of my
property just went up and I know that

the traffic past my store will definitely
increase. Come to think of it I may
just send Wal-Mart a basket of flowers
as a welcome to the neighborhood
gift.”

ArrowTrade talked to several
dealers that not only made contact
with the manager or sales staff of the
big box stores in their area but at
times actually bought out blocks of
their inventory. One dealer who
wished not to be named told
ArrowTrade that they check with the

local big box store several times a year
looking for slow moving or discount-
ed items. If the items are desirable
they make an offer of twenty five to
thirty five cents on the dollar to buy
out the entire lot of discounted or sale
items. Often the store is willing to
make the sale just to make room for
hotter selling items. The dealer would
then either mark them up for sale in
his own shop or use them to sweeten
package deals or as club donations or
as prizes in his league shoots. He saw

Circle 139 on Response Card 91
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it as a win-win situation. In essence
he removed the “bargains” his com-
petitor could have offered the public
to draw business and put them to use
in his shop to generate additional
income.

Probably one of the hardest
forms of competition an archery shop
can face is the so- called “basement
bandit.”  In this sense I am not refer-
ring to the numerous successful and
professional shops that operate out of
a private residence but instead those
people with a catalog in their back
pocket offering their buddies a “good
deal.”  It is best in these situations to
stay focused on the fact that you are a
business and need to make money to
remain in business and service your
customer. It is literally impossible to
match prices or deals when you find
yourself in that situation and if you
try you will lose. 

Remember a guy with a catalog in
his pocket doesn’t have a business to
lose, you do. In most cases customers
become quickly disenchanted in
dealing with someone who has little

inventory and in most cases offers no
service. The “dealer” in these situa-
tions also quickly learns that working
for no profit is not much fun. The
problem however is that in the mean-
time it can be a real pain and there is
no question that some degree of busi-
ness will be lost.

In these situations contacting the
distributors or manufacturers that
support such a dealer is definitely in
order. “Distributors and manufactur-

ers need to do their part to help police
the industry,” said Charlene Morgan,
co-owner of Freedom Archery. “If I
have competition I want us to be on
equal footing and have them meet
the same requirements that every
full-time dealer has to meet such as a
storefront, yellow page ad, posted
hours, minimum order points or
whatever criteria has been estab-
lished by the distributor or manufac-
turer. They need to remember the
legitimate dealer is the backbone of
the archery industry and without the
legitimate dealer there is no industry.
It makes no sense to kill the goose
that is laying the golden eggs.” 

Charlene’s point is well taken and
when faced with a situation such as
described it is in the dealer’s best
interest to take an aggressive stance
and demand that all competition is
treated equally and fairly.

I once had a boss who during a
business meeting exhibited the signs
of an upset stomach. Jokingly I asked,
“Are your ulcers bothering you?”
Smiling he replied, “I don’t have
ulcers; I give ulcers.”  The same state-
ment can best be used to describe
how to react to and handle competi-
tion. Don’t fear competition; be the
competition others fear. 

Editor’s Note: In addition to his
writing duties, John Kasun is an out-
door seminar speaker and a business
consultant with experience in corpo-
rations large and small. He can be
reached at 126 Hickory Lane,
Duncansville, PA 16635, by phone at
(814) 695-5784 or by email at
kasun@atlanticbb.net.

Freedom
Archery located
in Duncansville,
Pennsylvania
has a new Super
Wal-Mart going
up in their back
yard. Owner
Barry Morgan
sees it as a posi-
tive as he feels
the store will be
drawing more
traffic past his
shops location.
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